

HEALTH LAW: PEER-REVIEWED ARTICLE

Can Current Legal Tools Respond Adequately to Risks of Private Equity Investment in Health Care?

Robert I. Field, PhD, JD, MPH

Abstract

As private equity (PE) funds acquire a growing share of America's health care system, their focus has expanded to include not only hospitals and nursing homes but also physician practices. Some PE acquisitions have infused much-needed capital into resource-starved entities, but others have led to higher prices, diminished quality of services, and billing fraud. Some PE acquisitions have also forced viable entities into bankruptcy by stripping their real estate and other assets. This article explains how legal and regulatory responses to these outcomes can be impeded by corporate structures that PE funds commonly use to obscure responsibility. It also suggests reforms that could strengthen enforcement capacity.

The American Medical Association designates this journal-based CME activity for a maximum of 1 AMA PRA Category 1 Credit™ available through the AMA Ed Hub™. Physicians should claim only the credit commensurate with the extent of their participation in the activity.

Private Equity's Growth in Health Care

Private equity (PE) funds have been acquiring a growing share of America's health care system, with the value of investments increasing from \$41.5 billion to \$119.9 billion in the decade between 2010 and 2019.¹ The bulk of these investments were initially in hospitals, nursing homes, and other institutional providers, of which they acquired a considerable number. As of 2024, PE funds owned more than 386 hospitals, representing 30% of for-profit facilities in the country.² As of 2022, they owned about 5% of nursing homes enrolled in Medicare,³ and, as of 2023, they also owned more than 20% of mental health facilities in some states.⁴

Following this start, the scope of interest of PE funds has broadened to include physician practices. Acquisitions of these entities increased from 75 to 484 a year between 2012 and 2021. In 2021, a single PE fund had a market share of at least 30% in 108 metropolitan area practice markets and at least 50% in 50 of those markets.

Supporters of PE investment point to what some see as much-needed capital infusions, streamlining of previously inefficient operations, and paperwork burden reduction for clinicians.⁷ PE firms also have a more streamlined governance structure than traditional

investment companies that allows them to be more nimble in making major decisions.⁸ However, critics point to evidence of serious deleterious effects, including higher prices, reductions in quality, increases in instances of billing fraud, and financial stress that has forced some viable entities into bankruptcy.⁹ Enforcement of laws to mitigate these effects has increased in response, but government regulators often face a number of formidable obstacles.¹⁰

PE Business Model

The PE investment model uses a fund comprising a small group of investors to acquire an ongoing enterprise that is not publicly traded.¹¹ The funds are typically structured as partnerships with a general partner managing acquired entities and affiliated corporations providing ancillary services.¹² While private individuals have invested in health care for decades, they have predominantly been health care professionals and individuals with knowledge of the field.¹³ PE funds, on the other hand, invest on behalf of wealthy individuals and institutions, who often have no prior knowledge of health care business or specific interest in the ongoing success of acquired entities or in their capacity to offer services.¹³ In many cases, the primary goal is to generate short-term profit rather than continued operation.¹³

PE health care acquisitions commonly include 4 elements that tend not to be found in traditional for-profit investments:14 (1) embedding acquired entities in complex and opaque corporate structures; (2) refinancing and loading the debt onto acquired entities; (3) transferring acquired entities' assets, especially real estate, to a related owned business; and (4) developing business relationships between an acquired entity and providers of ancillary services that they also own.9 These elements offer several benefits to PE firms. Complex corporate structures can shield individual investors from lawsuits, claims of creditors, and enforcement penalties for substandard care.9 They can also make it difficult for regulators to determine responsibility for abusive behaviors.9 Regulatory oversight is further impeded by the private ownership structure of PE firms, which allows them to avoid regulatory filings that would be required of publicly traded businesses.9 By loading debt from an acquisition onto an acquired entity, they can shield the fund itself and its investors from liability for repaying it.9 Selling an entity's real estate to a related business generates further revenue from rent that the entity is required to pay for use of its own facility. 15 Intertwined corporate relationships also generate revenue by requiring an entity to make payments to providers of ancillary services, such as billing and purchasing, that the PE fund also owns.9 The entity may even be required to pay management fees to the fund's general partner for its oversight.14

Consequences

On the one hand, the business literature documents many instances of acquired entities benefiting from PE investment. ¹⁶ Such benefits are most notable when needed capital has been infused into failing or underperforming companies or service delivery streams. ¹⁷ PE funding has also helped financially stable providers expand their range of services. For example, one partnership was developed to create 67 primary care clinics focused on elderly patients with an investment of \$800 million. ¹⁸ Some smaller independent physician practices stand to realize benefits from PE investment by gaining resources to compete in an increasingly expensive and competitive marketplace. ¹⁹

However, instances of significant negative consequences also abound, including financial ruin for some acquired entities. An analysis of health care bankruptcies in

2023 found that they had been rising for several years and that at least 21% of health care companies filing for bankruptcy that year were owned by PE firms.²⁰ A study of 484 PE leveraged buyouts found that the probability of bankruptcy for the target firm was about 18% higher than for nonacquired firms.²¹ This consequence may be of little concern to many PE funds, as they commonly use bankruptcy as a deliberate exit strategy for the entities they acquire.²¹ A recent example is illustrative. A few years after one PE firm became the owner of a network of 31 hospitals in 8 states, the network found itself \$400 million in debt.²² In response, the PE firm arranged for the hospitals' landlord to contribute financial support over the next 4 years.^{22,23} It then sold a majority stake in the organization to the chief executive officer and realized an \$800 million profit. Soon thereafter, the network filed for bankruptcy.²²

For those entities that remain ongoing enterprises, PE ownership is often associated with higher prices paid by patients and insurers.¹³ A systematic review of 55 studies of PE ownership of health care entities found cost increases to be the most consistently reported outcome.²⁴ A study using data from the Healthcare Cost Institute Commercial Claims Research Dataset, which includes about 55 million covered lives, found perpatient expenditure increases in 6 of 10 physician specialties, ranging from 4% to 16% after PE acquisition.⁵ The price increases in 3 specialties were greater when a PE-owned practice controlled more than 30% of a market.⁵ A survey published in 2020 identified the kinds of practices most likely to be acquired as anesthesiology, multispecialty, emergency medicine, family medicine, and dermatology.²⁵ A study of the effects of PE acquisition on practices in one of those specialties, dermatology, found that the volume of patients seen by each dermatologist was 4.7% to 17% higher than in nonacquired practices 3 years after acquisition and that prices paid for routine visits were 3% to 5% higher 1.5 years after acquisition.²⁶

Despite charging more, PE-owned providers do not necessarily produce better quality of care and have been found in numerous instances to produce the opposite. ^{26,27} For example, a study of 4500 PE-owned dialysis centers found that those in concentrated markets have higher risk-adjusted rates of patient hospitalization and lower survival rates. ²⁸ A study of PE-owned hospitals found that they have fewer full-time equivalent employees, lower patient satisfaction scores, and lower performance on quality metrics. ²⁹ A study that analyzed 662 095 Medicare Part A claims found that acquired entities have a 25.4% higher rate of adverse events—including falls, central line-associated blood stream infections, and surgical site infections—than matched control hospitals. ³⁰ Another analysis of 5.3 million Medicare claims over a 12-year period found significant increases in short-term mortality in PE-owned facilities that might be associated with operational changes, such as shifts in resources away from staffing. ³¹

PE-owned health care entities have also been involved in numerous instances of billing fraud.⁹ One study of PE-owned physician practices found higher costs, overutilization of many services, upcoding in billing, and constraints on physician autonomy, along with compromised patient care.³² The cost of such practices to government programs such as Medicare and Medicaid can be substantial.²⁷

Legal Responses

The negative consequences of PE health care acquisitions have led to increasing attention from government regulators and legislators. In terms of regulatory enforcement, attention has focused on 3 main areas. The first is violations of antitrust laws related to the effects of PE acquisitions in reducing competition and raising prices.

The second is violations of safety standards by hospitals and nursing homes, which have followed investigations by state regulators. The third is fraudulent billing practices under Medicare and Medicaid, resulting in prosecutions for fraud by federal and state enforcement agencies. Rising concern over PE acquisitions has also led 3 federal agencies—the Federal Trade Commission (FTC), the Department of Justice's Antitrust Division, and the Department of Health and Human Services—to jointly request information about health care dealmaking more broadly.³³ In terms of attention from legislators, some members of Congress have expressed concern that PE health care acquisitions violate antitrust laws, leading to support for legislation that would increase oversight.³⁴ In addition, several states have enacted laws to curtail PE health care acquisitions, and more are likely to follow.³⁵

Actions such as these may be having an effect. Over the past 3 years, total PE health care acquisitions have begun to slow, from a high of 1204 in 2021 to 866 in 2023.³⁶ At the same time, continued enforcement against abusive practices has encountered significant obstacles.³⁷ Most notably, regulators face the task of disentangling the complex and opaque structure of PE corporate arrangements to determine responsibility for specific abuses.³⁸ PE funds are also often able to avoid reporting requirements of transactions to the FTC and other agencies because of the private structure of the acquisitions.³⁸ Moreover, while there is growing enforcement activity focused on economic issues, such as increased market concentration and higher prices, less has centered on patient care concerns.²⁹ Yet lapses in quality of care are arguably the most consequential negative outcome that PE acquisitions can produce.

Reform

To address these enforcement challenges, 3 kinds of reforms would be especially helpful. The first would mandate greater transparency by PE firms in ownership arrangements and corporate structure.² This requirement would include more extensive reporting to the FTC and state regulatory authorities before transactions are finalized and lowering of financial thresholds for required reporting.⁵ The FTC could use this authority to scrutinize transactions more carefully for potential anticompetitive effects, which is a particular concern in acquisitions of physician practices.¹³ However, state agencies may have more leeway than the FTC in this regard as a result of the Supreme Court's 2024 ruling in *Loper Bright Enterprises v Raimondo*, which denied federal agencies the decades-old deference that courts had applied in considering challenges to their regulatory initiatives.³⁹

A second reform would tie Medicaid reimbursement, the mainstay of financing for most long-term care facilities and many hospitals, more closely to spending on direct care. 40 Allowing reimbursement for ancillary expenses, such as rent and management, to be provided by affiliated entities incentivizes PE-acquired entities to divert spending to such nonclinical functions. The third would enhance the powers of state regulators, who have primary responsibility for patient safety, to monitor quality of care more closely in acquired providers. 36 This is a special concern for nursing homes, in which cost-cutting measures such as reduced staffing levels can have catastrophic consequences. 40 Such enhanced powers could include authority to conduct more frequent inspections, to impose larger fines for substandard care, to issue guidelines on the use of midlevel and unlicensed clinicians, and to implement more comprehensive recordkeeping, along with more resources to implement these measures.

Conclusion

PE ownership of health care entities relies on a model that seeks to maximize short-term profits at the expense of long-term business sustainability. Among its main elements is the vesting of control of acquired providers in investors with little knowledge of or interest in health care. This arrangement produces a corporate structure that may be ill-suited to maintaining a high level of quality in an industry responsible for the lives and health of almost everyone at one time or another. Those charged with protecting the public's health and safety should have the strongest possible arsenal of legal tools to respond.

References

- Scheffler RM, Alexander LM, Godwin JR. Soaring private equity investment in the healthcare sector: consolidation accelerated, competition undermined, and patients at risk. American Antitrust Institute; Petris Center; 2021. Accessed June 11, 2024. https://www.antitrustinstitute.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/05/Private-Equity-I-Healthcare-Report-FINAL-1.pdf
- 2. Garber J. The rising danger of private equity in healthcare. Lown Institute. January 23, 2024. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://lowninstitute.org/the-rising-danger-of-private-equity-in-healthcare/
- Gordon LV, Black W, Nakawaki B, et al. Nursing homes—limitations of using CMS data to identify private equity and other ownership. US Government Accountability Office; 2023. GAO-23-106163. Accessed June 11, 2024. https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-23-106163.pdf
- 4. Zhu JM, Greenberg E, King M, Busch S. Geographic penetration of private equity ownership in outpatient and residential behavioral health. *JAMA Psychiatry*. 2024;81(7):732-735.
- Scheffler RM, Alexander L, Fulton BD, Arnold DR, Abdelhadi OA. Monetizing medicine: private equity and competition in physician practice markets. American Antitrust Institute; Petris Center; Washington Center for Equitable Growth; 2023. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://www.antitrustinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/AAI-UCB-EG_Private-Equity-I-Physician-Practice-Report_FINAL.pdf
- 6. Abdelhadi O, Fulton BD, Alexander L, Scheffler RM. Private equity-acquired physician practices and market penetration increased substantially, 2012-21. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2024;43(3):354-362.
- Pearl R. Private equity and the monopolization of medical care. Forbes. February 20, 2023. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://www.forbes.com/sites/robertpearl/2023/02/20/private-equity-and-the-monopolization-of-medical-care/?sh=2d7d2c4e2bad
- 8. Barber F, Goold M. The strategic secret of private equity. *Harvard Business Review*. September 2007. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://hbr.org/2007/09/the-strategic-secret-of-private-equity
- 9. Field RI, Furrow B, Hoffman DR, Lownds K, Pearsall H. Private equity in health care: barbarians at the gate? *Drexel Law Rev.* 2023;15(4):821-891.
- 10. Scheffler RM, Blumenthal D. Private equity impacts on health care: federal and state legislative and regulatory actions, will it matter? *Milbank Quarterly*. April 29, 2024. Accessed June 11, 2024.
 - https://www.milbank.org/quarterly/opinions/private-equity-impacts-on-health-care-federal-and-state-legislative-and-regulatory-actions-will-it-matter/

- 11. Rydin LL. Private equity, venture capital, and hedge funds. Harvard Law School Library. Updated October 2, 2023. Accessed November 1, 2024. https://guides.library.harvard.edu/law/private_equity
- 12. Baldridge R. What is private equity? What is a private equity fund? *Forbes*. Updated July 30, 2024. Accessed November 1, 2024. https://www.forbes.com/advisor/investing/private-equity/
- 13. Blumenthal D. Private equity's role in health care. The Commonwealth Fund. November 17, 2023. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2023/nov/private-equity-role-health-care
- 14. Appelbaum E, Batt R. *Financialization in Health Care: The Transformation of US Hospital Systems*. Center for Economic and Policy Research; 2021. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://cepr.net/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/AB-Financialization-In-Healthcare-Spitzer-Rept-09-09-21.pdf
- 15. Atkins M. The impact of private equity on nursing home care: recommendations for policymakers. Roosevelt Institute; 2021. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/RI_NursingHomesandPE_IssueBrief_202104.pdf
- 16. Rogers P, Holland T, Haas D. Lessons from private-equity masters. *Harvard Business Review*. June 2002. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://hbr.org/2002/06/lessons-from-private-equity-masters
- 17. Everything is private equity now. *Bloomberg*. October 3, 2019. Updated October 8, 2019. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2019-10-03/how-private-equity-works-and-took-over-everything
- 18. Landi H. Humana to shell out \$550M to buy clinics from PE partner. *Fierce Healthcare*. September 20, 2022. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/payers/humana-shell-out-550m-buy-clinics-pe-partner
- 19. Kirsh GM, Kapoor DA. Private equity and urology: an emerging model for independent practice. *Urol Clin North Am.* 2021;48(2):233-244.
- 20. O'Grady E. Private equity healthcare bankruptcies are on the rise. Private Equity Stakeholder Project. April 17, 2024. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://pestakeholder.org/reports/private-equity-healthcare-bankruptcies-are-on-the-rise/
- 21. Ayash B, Rastad M. Leveraged buyouts and financial distress. *Finance Res Lett.* 2021;38:101452.
- 22. Weil J. The private-equity deal that flattened a hospital chain and its landlord. Wall Street Journal. May 7, 2024. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://www.wsj.com/finance/the-private-equity-deal-that-flattened-a-hospital-chain-and-its-landlord-3096747d?mod=hp_featst_pos3
- 23. Vogel S. Steward's bankruptcy documents reveal sprawling debt, planned hospital fire sale. *Healthcare Dive*. May 7, 2024. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/stewards-bankruptcy-documents-reveal-sprawling-debt-planned-hospital-fire/715245/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=rasa_io&utm_campaign=news letter
- 24. Borsa A, Bejarano G, Ellen M, Bruch JD. Evaluating trends in private equity ownership and impacts on health outcomes, costs, and quality: systematic review. *BMJ*. 2023;382:e075244.

- 25. Zhu JM, Hua LM, Polsky D. Private equity acquisitions of physician medical groups across specialties, 2013-2016. *JAMA*. 2020;323(7):663-665.
- 26. Braun RT, Bond AM, Qian Y, Zhang M, Casalino LP. Private equity in dermatology: effect on price, utilization, and spending. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2021;40(5):727-735.
- 27. Blumberg LJ, Watts K. Evidence on private equity suggests that containing costs and improving outcomes may go hand-in-hand. *CHIRblog*. April 29, 2024. Accessed November 1, 2024. https://chirblog.org/evidence-on-private-equity-suggests-that-containing-costs-and-improving-outcomes-may-go-hand-in-hand/
- 28. Wollmann TG. How to get away with merger: stealth consolidation and its effects on US healthcare. National Bureau of Economic Research working paper 27274. May 2020. Revised March 2024. Accessed January 30, 2025. https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w27274/w27274.pdf
- 29. Matthews S, Roxas R. Private equity and its effect on patients: a window into the future. *Int J Health Econ Manag.* 2023;23(4):673-684.
- 30. Kannan S, Bruch JD, Song Z. Changes in hospital adverse events and patient outcomes associated with private equity acquisition. *JAMA*. 2023;330(24):2365-2375.
- 31. Gupta A, Howell ST, Yannelis C, Gupta A. Owner incentives and performance in healthcare: private equity investment in nursing homes. National Bureau of Economic Research working paper 28474. February 2021. Revised August 2023. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w28474/w28474.pdf
- 32. Fuse Brown EC, Hall MA. Private equity and the corporatization of health care. *Stanford Law Rev.* 2024;76(3):527-596.
- 33. Muoio D. Federal regulators, clinicians make their case against private equity in healthcare. *Fierce Healthcare*. March 6, 2024. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/regulatory/federal-regulators-clinicians-make-their-case-against-private-equity-healthcare
- 34. Corporate Crimes Against Health Care Act, S 4503, 118th Cong (2023-2024). Accessed January 30, 2025. https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/4503
- 35. Cumming C. States aim to combat private-equity healthcare takeovers. *Wall Street Journal*. April 18, 2024. Accessed June 18, 2024. https://www.wsj.com/articles/state-private-equity-healthcare-takeovers-cb43f70b?tpl=pe
- 36. Pifer R. Private equity investing in healthcare continues to slow. *Healthcare Dive*. May 8, 2024. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/private-equity-healthcare-investing-pace-pitchbook/715280/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=rasa_io&utm_campaign=newsletter
- 37. Cai C, Song Z. Protecting patients and society in an era of private equity provider ownership: challenges and opportunities for policy. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2024;43(5):666-673.
- 38. Ranganathan S, Schneider E. Unpacking recent antitrust challenges to private equity in health care. O'Neill Institute for National and Global Health Law. February 1, 2024. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/unpacking-recent-antitrust-challenges-to-private-equity-in-health-care/
- 39. Loper Bright Enterprises v Raimondo, No. 22-4751, 2024 WL 3208360 (US 2024).

40. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. *The National Imperative to Improve Nursing Home Quality: Honoring Our Commitment to Residents, Families, and Staff.* National Academies Press; 2022.

Robert I. Field, PhD, JD, MPH is professor of law at the Thomas R. Kline School of Law and professor of health management and policy at the Dornsife School of Public Health at Drexel University in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. His research focuses on health system structure, health reform, data privacy, and bioethics.

Citation

AMA J Ethics. 2025;27(5):E333-340.

DOI

10.1001/amajethics.2025.333.

Conflict of Interest Disclosure

Author disclosed no conflicts of interest.

The viewpoints expressed in this article are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2025 American Medical Association. All rights reserved. ISSN 2376-6980